HIAWATHA PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING
November 24, 2014
The Hiawatha Planning and Zoning Commission met in a regular meeting on November 24, 2014. Chairman, Dale Schroth called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Members present: Mark Ross, Reta Saylor and Gilbert Lawrence. Members Absent: Keith Sams, Darryl Cheney and Tom Wille. Staff present: Community Development Director, Pat Parsley, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher, City Administrator, Kim Downs, City Engineer, John Bender and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter. Guests in Attendance: William Bennett, Randy Boyle, Jeff Manley, Bob Wright, Richard Manley, Bob Bitterman, Clint Bitterman, Greg Feininge and Glen Meisner.
Dale Schroth explained there was an item on the Agenda, marked “addition” that could not be discussed because the notice requirement was not met. He removed it from the Agenda.
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter explained per Iowa Code, any item on the Agenda requires twenty four hour notification. He stated it would have to be postponed to another meeting. 

Dale Schroth also stated item “E” on the Agenda would be moved to the Final item to be discussed. 
Commission Member Mark Ross moved to approve the agenda, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Commission Member Reta Saylor moved to approve the October 27, 2014 meeting minutes, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Final Plat submitted by Brain Engineering on behalf of Thomas R. Sherman for Sherwinn 2nd Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa.

Dale Schroth asked if there had been an agreement reached regarding the connection to city sewer.

Pat Parsley explained they had discovered the city code would require it and have not asked for it. John Bender agreed with Pat. 
Dale Schroth then clarified if they approve the request, it would be with the caveat the agreement has to be in place. 

Pat Parsley agreed.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to recommend to City Council to approve the Final Plat submitted by Brain Engineering on behalf of Thomas R. Sherman for Sherwinn 2nd Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa. With the following condition:

1.  the Sewer agreement be in place.

Second by Gilbert Lawrence.

AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-039 Approved
Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Final Plat submitted by Glen Meisner on behalf of Greg Reininga for Greg Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa.
Dale Schroth asked if there were any question or comments. There were none.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to recommend to City Council to approve the Final Plat submitted by Glen Meisner on behalf of Greg Reininga for Greg Addition, Hiawatha, Iowa. Second by Reta Saylor.
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-040 Approved

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve a change to the CPR  Zoning Matrix for Hotels/Motels, Entertainment, Auto Detailing and Car Washes.
Dale Schroth asked for clarification on if they would just be adding auto detailing in the CPR district and the C-3 and C-4 districts. 

Pat stated he was correct except the first resolution is only dealing with the CPR matrix. 

Dale Schroth asked if there were any questions from the Board, and clarified this vote would only be for item C-1.

Commission Member, Reta Saylor moved to recommend to City Council to approve a change to the CPR  Zoning Matrix for Hotels/Motels, Entertainment, Auto Detailing and Car Washes. Second by Mark Ross.
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-041 Approved

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve a change to the UDC Zoning Matrix to add auto detailing as a permitted use in C-3 and C-4 zones.
Dale Schroth asked if there were any questions from the Board

Reta Saylor clarified car washes were currently allowed in C-2, C-3 and C-4 but is currently not allowed in the CPR districts. 
Dale Schroth agreed. 
Reta Saylor then asked if approved, this would allow them in those districts. 
Dale Schroth stated they would only be an accessory. 
Pat Parsley clarified it would only be allowed in CPR-3.

Mark Ross then asked for an explanation on what an accessory structure is. 

Pat Parsley explained an accessory structure is a structure is secondary to the principle use and would not be allowed on its own. 

Reta Saylor then asked if it were a convenience store or filling station, and they put in a car wash, would be acceptable.

Pat Parsley agreed.

Reta Saylor stated it was already allowed.

Pat Parsley stated the Board already approved it for CPR and they are now on item C-2; the second graph, which is to include auto detailing in the main matrix of the UDC for C-3 and C-4.  

There was a comment from the audience, which wasn’t audible. 

Pat Parsley commented auto detailing in this instance is what is done to “super clean” a vehicle. He stated it may include waxing and those kinds of things. 

There was another comment from the audience, he didn’t understand why the change is happening and stated he couldn’t sell his building. 
Dale Schroth commented those issues would be addressed later and if he wanted to bring up those questions at that point he could. 

Dale Schroth asked if there were any more questions. There were none.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to recommend to City Council to approve a change to the UDC Zoning Matrix to add auto detailing as a permitted use in C-3 and C-4 zones. Second by Gilbert Lawrence.
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-042 Approved

Consider recommendation to City Council to approve an amendment to section 165.81, Jurisdiction to place a thirty day time limit for an appeal of the interpretation of the UDC.

Dale Schroth asked if there were any questions or comments and if they understand what this would be doing.

Mark Ross asked if there currently was a time limit. 

Pat Parsley stated there was no time limit currently. 

Mark Ross asked if the thirty day time limit is standard and based off other jurisdictions.

Mark Parmenter stated thirty days was a typical turn around for most appeals. 
Reta Saylor then asked if this was just for the Board of Adjustment. 

Pat Parsley agreed.

Rita Saylor asked if it would include anything else.

Pat Parsley stated the language is specific to an appeal to the decision of the zoning official which goes to the Board of Adjustment. 
Reta Saylor asked what the surrounding cities do in this situation. 

Pat Parsley stated he did not check with the surrounding cities. 

Mark Parmenter stated thirty days is standard.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to recommend to City Council to approve an amendment to section 165.81, Jurisdiction to place a thirty day time limit for an appeal of the interpretation of the UDC. Second by Reta Saylor.
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-043 Approved

Consider recommendation to City Council to approve an amendment to section 165.23:9, size of Residential Accessory Structures.

Dale Schroth stated the he thought he understood what was being done, but asked for more clarification. 

Pat Parsley explained it would be doing two separate things. First, it will eliminate the term garages from this section of the UDC. He explained all the term did was confuse the issue between garages and accessory structures in residential occupancies. He stated a lot of time was being spent deciding whether a structure was a garage or an accessory structure. The second thing it does, he explained, is allow slightly larger garages when a lot is large enough to accommodate it. He explained as the lots grow in size, the accessory structure size will grow. He went on to say it will also keep the small lot garage at approximately the same size which presently is nine hundred sixty feet square feet and we want to move it to one thousand square feet. 
Dale Schroth asked if this would allow an increase in shed sizes as well.

Pat Parsley stated it would. It would apply all residential accessory structures.

Reta Saylor asked if a person could increase the size of an already built garage under this new code.

Pat Parsley stated you could as long as the lot is large enough to accommodate the increase. He explained the limit would be based on ten percent of the size of the lot. 

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to recommend to City Council to approve an amendment to section 165.23:9, size of Residential Accessory Structures. Second by Gilbert Lawrence.
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-044 Approved

Consider recommendation to City Council to approve an amendment to section 165.96, Definitions of “Degree of nonconformity”; Nonconforming, legal”; Nonconformity, degree of”; “Use Classification” and Use Classification, same”.
Dale Schroth asked the Board if they had any questions, comments or further explanation. 

Mark Ross stated he would like explanation.

Pat Parsley explained what they were trying to do is make it clear how they can handle legal non-conforming uses as the city moves closer to the comprehensive plan. He then explained when they make zoning decisions the way the code sits, it says they can extend legal non-conforming uses that are the same use or more restrictive. He explained the code doesn’t tell us what more or less restrictive is. When the city tried to put restrictive, more restrictive use and line it up with more intensive use, it didn’t match with the intent which is less degree of non-conforming which is a definition within the UDC. He stated what they are proposing is to take the definition and place it within the body of the UDC so when it comes time to determine a legal non-conforming use extension to another use, there would be guidance for the same exact classification, or something less non-conforming. He went on to explain the first test would be to determine whether it’s the same classification. He asked the Board to look at the definition and read it aloud. He then gave examples of what would be allowed. He went on to say this would give objective criteria. More restrictive then the liberal approach, but less restrictive then saying it has to be exactly the same such as a carwash for a carwash. He then gave a few more examples to the Board. He asked the Board to look at the definition and the order of intensity. He argued instead of looking at the intensity, they would look at how close the new use is to the zoning district they are trying to place it in. He went on to say this would be a little more liberal then what they have now. The way they interpret it now is if it’s not the same use classification, then it has to be brought in to conformance. He went on to explain  the only caveat to it would be the last sentence. CPR districts are held differently than the rest of the code and has its own matrix. He then explained the CPR district matrix and gave examples. He added currently, they have to be the same use classification, or conforming. He stated this would be a little bit more liberal approach but still move the city closer to the comprehensive plan. 
Dale Schroth asked if a person had a C-3 or C-4 in a CPR zone, as long as it’s the same classification type business, then you can keep it at the C-3 or C-4 unless you decide to conform to the CPR zoning.
Pat Parsley explained they made it a bit more specific. If it’s the exact same use, if it’s a garage and you want to replace it with another garage, yes you can. 

Dale Schroth asked what would happen if you had a C-3 and wanted to replace it with a different type of C-3 business.
Pat Parsley stated as long as both businesses are allowed in the same districts, and all uses match it would be allowed. He went on to explain what would happen if you replaced a C-3 with another C-3, you essentially rezoned area to C-3.

Randy Boyle addressed the commission. He handed out written comments and also a copy of Hiawatha City Ordinance Chapter 165.70(3)(A) & 165.70 (3)(c)(3) and also 165.96 Definitions. (see attached) After reading this aloud to the Board, he handed the Chairman, Dale Schroth a signed petition against changes to the non-conforming code.
Reta Saylor asked Randy Boyle which privately held properties, which were mentioned in his statement, were forced to be rezoned. Many of the audience gave their addresses claiming they were forcibly rezoned. She stated since she wasn’t involved in decision making, she wanted to know the locations of the properties.
Someone in the audience stated he didn’t understand how they (city) could take away their zoning on N. Center Point Rd., change their zoning, but yet give it to someone else. 

Someone else in the audience stated he thought this was all about the town center which he was on the Board for. He said he thought it was sad the first thing the City changed, was to put Dave Wright up on the corner. He explained he didn’t think it was a bad decision for the City, but has created hardship for the rest of the businesses because they see it instantly being changed from something the Board did not want to something being welcomed with open arms and helped them along the way. 

Randy Boyle explained he did take the time to call the City of Cedar Rapids Zoning Administrator and they have the exact same language in their code. He stated if you read the entire sentence, it doesn’t make sense the words “non-conforming use of the same or restrictive classification” is a more restrictive use. Classification in the City of Cedar Rapids is being a zoning district and the definition also refers it to a zoning district. He stated when most people read it, they thought they were protected. He went on to explain they thought it went by use, if a person has a C-4 use, they could sell the property to someone with a C-4 use. 
He said this is about protecting the rights of the property owner. He then explained what rights he believes are being taken from the current business owners.
Mark Ross stated he can see both sides of the coin.

Dale Schroth agreed.

Pat Parsley argued there are parts of the code which does allow expansion of legal non-conforming uses that go before the Board of Adjustment. He then said the perspective of zoning interpretation Randy Boyle suggested is used. He went on to explain  what ends up happening is most of the time, if you use the liberal interpretation; a C-4 can go into where a C-4 is already legal non-conforming, you will never actually change  zone from a C-4 to what you had intended in the comprehensive plan. So, it is valid but also more liberal. 
He added the second issue brought forward is the N. Center Point Rd. project zoning districts. This does not address any of those issues. They have already been discussed and passed and he didn’t know if he could do much about that with this particular change. He explained what they can do is clarify the code, as Randy Boyle stated, which is what they are attempting. He stated when a section of code is appealed twice in two months; it’s time to look at it. He stated they are looking for direction on whether they want to stay restrictive and not go to the less non-conforming statuses and stay only with the same use or conforming. Or go all out and say if it’s a C-4 it can stay a C-4. Or try to find a middle ground that gives us a chance to move closer to conformity. 
Reta Saylor stated no matter what they do, it will go on to the City Council for the final decision. She went on to say the she wasn’t sure what she wanted to do. 

Mark Parmenter asked Pat Parsley what would happen if he currently had a legal non-conforming because the zone had been changed, would he be prohibited in selling the property to someone who wanted to continue to particular use. Pat Parsley stated he would not be prohibited. Mark Parmenter then asked if the proposed changes would broaden the potential uses that can be considered as legal non-conforming. Pat Parsley stated it would be correct. Mark Parmenter asked whether increasing it would allow for additional uses beyond what the current interpretation is. Pat Parsley stated would it be correct. 
Dale Schroth commented with this interpretation, a gentleman in the audience can’t sell his property. He went on to ask how we (city) address his concerns. 

A member in the audience stated his property will be harder to sell. He also stated with it being non-conforming, banks are less likely to lend money on the property. 

Reta Saylor stated to the audience member with the change, according to the city attorney, he would have more flexibility in selling his property. Mark Parmenter and Pat Parsley stated she was correct. 

Randy Boyles addressed the Board again. He explained the Board of Adjustment has decided not to rule on his appeal and they have forty-five days to do it. We went on to say his original position is and has always been. He asked the Board to look at the last page he gave them and read it to any reasonable person, it is pretty clear. It’s what the code said when all these properties were rezoned. He went on to say the city should have thought of this when they did the CPR zoning and addressed it then. He went on to say  it appeared to him the intent of the city is a business can continue to using your structure in the same non-conforming use at the pleasure of the Mayor and staff. 
Mark Parmenter asked Pat Parsley if Randy Boyle last comment was an accurate assessment of what was going on. Pat Parsley stated it was not.

Mark Ross stated it seemed to him this would define the code and allow more latitude. Mark Parmenter stated was his position as well. He also went into detail about why he agrees with what the City is doing and the changes suggested.
Randy Boyle addressed the commission again. He stressed again to the Board this is not about whether or not he can go into a particular building. It’s about property owner rights and how the city is going to protect them. 

Reta Saylor commented right now, it’s the CPR matrix they are looking at and this issue will move elsewhere. She said they need to make sure, no matter what they do, it’s done right and the property owners are protected. She went on to say she is not ready to vote on this issue. 
Randy Boyle addressed the commission. He asked if the Board recommend to the City Council  they establish a board or commission to study this change and include an equal number of city officials and property owners.

Dale Schroth addressed Pat Parsley saying he is confused and thinks they need to visit this again. He added he thinks he understands what they are recommending, but it still sounds like there is a whole lot of confusion. 
Pat Parsley stated they are bringing it to the board for discussion because he wants to hear where the direction would be. As staff, we are taking our lead from council, the board and the citizens. He went on to say from what he has gathered; the City is very interested in its CPR zone and moving forward in classification. He went on to say it’s a pretty aggressive move and presently the interpretation is very restrictive and this was an opportunity to make it less restrictive as we move closer and closer to the non-conformities. He stated what they don’t want to do is move to a level of being so liberal with our approaches we are not moving closer to the comprehensive plan. He stated that it’s a target they are trying to shoot at and he would like to hear from the Board their thoughts and ideas on maintaining balance. We need to make sure we are not over riding individual rights to an extent that is abusive. At the same time, he continued, we need to understand we are here as a collective and the City has a vision for particular areas. He stated he understands a lot of the issues have a lot to do with the CPR zone and the difficulty it has brought amongst a number of property owners. This particular change still recognizes the CPR zone as something special, and will continue to be an issue until it moves forward with its development. He stated he would like to have the guidance of the Board in this process.  
Dale Schroth stated the town center is a great idea but doesn’t want it put in place at the expense of our citizens. He stated it put himself in a position personally where he would have to look at this and say maybe we need to go back and do a little more study. He mentioned that there was a comment made about input from the business owners in the area. With the Dave Wright thing, we lost a lot of residential area and with this we are losing established businesses over times have been here for quite a while. He went on to say this needs further study. 
Commission Member, Reta Saylor moved to withhold a vote by the Planning and Zoning Board for further action to be taken by City Council to create a board comprised of Board Members, City Staff and local Business Owners for further study on the CPR districts. Second by Mark Ross.
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE , MARK ROSS and RETA SAYLOR.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: DARRYL CHENEY, KEITH SAMS AND TOM WILLE.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-045 Approved

Chairman, Dale Schroth asked for a motion to adjourn, Reta Saylor moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:34 p.m., Second by Mark Ross.
 Motion carried. 
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